
Editorial

English language teachers working in public or private schools 

constantly receive many influences that can be external or internal, 

which model how teachers understand and respond the challenges 

on their local conditions (Meyer E. 2008). About the external 

influences, these could be national, regional or local policies, 

curricular demands, administrations, as well as informal social 

structures; on the other hand, internal influences can be presented 

with values, faith, well-being, emotions, ideology, identity, attitude to 

mention some. We as educational actors mediate between [national 

and local] policies and our internal commitments to deliver lessons 

in the particularities of our classrooms. 

In our English teaching practices as Peruvian practitioners, we 

form students in an international language in which they can find 

space for diversity and for other modes of language use to express 

their identity. We present a language in which they can tell about 

their habits, experiences and describe the world around them 

through di�erent language sources. Pennycook (2000) said that we 

do language in place and time accentuating the fact that language 

is a social process constantly reconstructed in sensitivity to 

environmental factors. Therefore, in our written or oral uses of the 

English language, the language is localized by taking on certain 

local features (p. 14). 

For the mentioned above, writing poetry can be an opportunity 

to promote teachers' values, attitude, and identity in a positive way, 

as well as a challenge for writing as a local expression. That is why we, 

as Tacna English language teachers' network (REDIT), organized the 
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contest “Spring 2021 is Here”. This event aimed to encourage creative 

writing practices in English language teachers in Tacna region of Peru in 

the context of remote education.

Why writing poems? Poems as a short text that pay attention in the 

aesthetic use of words to keep music and rhythm that concentrate 

writers’ desires, expectations and hopes. Writing poetry gives teachers a 

voice in English as a foreign language, especially in context when we 

need emotional support. As Mittal (2014) said “We need poetry to promote 

language teaching emotionally and holistically.” (p. 21) Moreover, we think 

poetry is one of the best ways of touching a people’s souls and the most 

inner feelings.

 

This publication intends to open up a space of self-expression 

through which teachers a�rm their identity as English users actively, as 

Paulo Freire and Macedo (1987) said:

Reading the world always precedes reading the word, and reading 

the word implies continually reading the world … In a way, however, we 

can go further and say that reading the word is not preceded merely 

by reading the world, but by a certain form of writing it or rewriting it, 

that is of transforming it by means of conscious, practical work. (p. 35)

That is why writing about the world around us engage people to 

preserve that goes well or inspire people for change. In this edition, we 

started with a proposal intended to put teachers' attention in good 

citizen practices and diversity, as follow:

Like every year, spring arrives in Tacna with its spirit of renewal and 

youth. It is the season of sunny days and clean streets with beautiful 

flowers and palm trees. In this acrostic contest, we want to exalt the 

beauty and cleanliness of our city in spring. In addition, we intend to 

motivate a harmonious coexistence among the diversity of its 

people.
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Di�erent form the previous number, this edition called for 

acrostics, a kind of poem in which the first letter in each line form 

the phrase Spring in Tacna, as showed in the following figure.

Figure . 1

Acrostic template

Title

Sxxxx xxxx xxxx xxxxx xxxxx xxxxx

Pxxx xxxx xxxx xxx

Rxxxx xxxxxx xxxx

Ixxxx xxxxx xxxx 

Nxxxx xxxx xxx

Gxxxx xxx xxx xx

Ixxxx xxxx xxx xxxxxx

Nxxx xxx xxx

Txxx xxxx xxxxx xxxx xxxxx

Axxxx xxx xxxxxxxxx

Cxxx xxx xxx  xxxx

Nxxxxxxxxxxxxxx xxxxxx xxx

Axxxx xxxxx xx



It was in the contest basis that the text must have a) a title, b) and 

13 verses which first letter form the acrostic phrase. The participants 

must be English language teachers working in public or private 

school in Tacna region in Basic Education.

We reported 11 participants most of them from public school (10). 

The local selection process was based on a poem rubric. First, we 

eliminated the ones that did not fulfill the basic requirements. 

Second, we read aloud all the remained texts and expresses our 

views in the light of the rubric. Third, we selected the five most voted 

acrostics through a Google Form, in which the five members of the 

jury selected their favorites. Finally, we selected the five most voted. 

Table . 1

Acrostic rubric
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1 2 3 4

Presentation

Use of 
phrases

Voice and
Word Choice

Text and spacing
require a great deal of
effort in order to be
read. There is not
title.

None of the phrases
use the letters in the
acrostic words to
begin each line.

Reader cannot see
and feel what the 
writer is describing
because the acrostic
uses impersonal
general statements 
with nondescriptive
words.

Some, but not all, of
the phrases use the
letters in the 
acrostic wrods to 
begin each line.

Text and spacing 
require a great deal
of effort in order to
be read. Title is
poorly crafted, yet
can still be
distinguished.

Text and spacing 
can be read with
minimal effort.
Title is
recognizable.

Text and spacing 
enhance readability
and are pleasing to
the eye. The title is
neat and easily
recognizable.

All phrases use
the letters in the
acrostic words to
begin each line.

All phrases of the
acrostic have a
rhythm that invites
expressive oral
reading. All phrases
use the letters in the
acrostic words to
begin each line.
Reader can see and
feel what the writer
is describing because
of the coherence and
cohesion of the text
and wants to know
more about the
writer’s topic.

Reader has a
difficult time seeing
and feeling what the
writer is describing
about his/her topic
because language is
not informative.

Reader finds the 
acrostic enjoyable
to read because of
personal language
and learns
something about
the writer’s topic.



Mechanics

Relation to
theme

Control of written
rules of the English
language is lacking.
There are numerous
spellings,
capitalization, and
syntax errors. Errors
interfere with
readabiity and
comprehension to the
point that the poem is
unintelligible

Control of written
rules of the English
language is
demonstrated. There
are no spelling,
capitalization, and
syntax errors. The
acrostic is easy to
read and understand

Control of written
rules of the English
language is
minimally
demonstrated. There
are many spelling
capitalization, and
syntax errors. Errors
interfere with
readability and 
comprehension, but
only at some points
within the acrostic.

Control of written
rules of the
English language
is demonstrated.
There are few
spelling,
capitalization, and
syntax errors.
Errors are minor
and do not detract
from the
readbility or
comprenhension of
the acrostic.
The title, acrostic 
words and phrases
relate to the topic.

The title, acrostic 
words and phrases
strongly relate to the 
topic.

More than one of the
components (title,
acrostic words,
phrases) do not relate 
to topic.

One of the
components (title,
acrostic words,
phrases) does not
relate to topic.

About the international selection process, M.A. María Helena 

Fávaro kindly accepted to participate as an external evaluator to 

select the three winners: The first place went to Lic. Rosa Giovanna 

Rocha Monroy from 42010 Santísima Niña Maria school with the 

acrostic “Spring Illusion”. The second place went to Lic. Yolanda 

Quispe Cáceres Poema from Juan María Rejas school with the 

acrostic “Georgeous Spring”. Finally, the third place went to Lic. 

Claudia Graciela Zavala Contreras from Enrique Paillardelle school 

with the acrostic “Tacna Memories in Spring.”

We want to say thanks to all the teachers who participated in this 

project. We are sure that writing about our city is changing it. Let's 

build a new city that includes diverse people and languages. Let's 

build a new city with new citizens who are able to understand the 

deep importance of keeping our city clean and beautiful.

Mag. Roxana Carolina Perca Chagua

Tacna English Language Teachers’ Network

REDIT
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